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MINUTES OF A 

REGULAR MEETING

OF THE JACKSON COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

NOVEMBER 21, 2011
The Jackson County Board of Commissioners met in a Regular Session on November 21, 2011, 6:00 pm, Justice & Administration Building, 401 Grindstaff Cove Road, Room A201, Sylva, North Carolina.


Present:  Jack Debnam, Chairman


Chuck Wooten, County Manager



Doug Cody, Vice Chair


J. K. Coward, Jr., Co. Attorney



Charles Elders, Commissioner 

Evelyn Baker, Clerk to Board



Mark Jones, Commissioner


 
               
                Joe Cowan, Commissioner


Chairman Debnam called the meeting to order.
AGENDA: Commissioner Jones moved to approve the Agenda. Commissioner Elders seconded the Motion. Motion carried.

MINUTES: Commissioner Elders moved to approve the Minutes of the three Public Hearings and Regular Meeting of November 7, 2011, and Work Session of November 14, 2011. Commissioner Cody seconded the Motion.  Motion carried. 
(1) CHAIRMAN’S REPORT: Chairman Debnam stated there will only be one regular meeting in December, i.e. December 5 at 2:00 p.m. Evelyn Baker, Clerk to the Board, will be retiring at the end of this calendar year. 

(2) COMMISSIONER REPORTS: The Commissioners expressed their appreciation to Ms. Baker for her service to the Board. 
     
(3) COUNTY MANAGER REPORT: Mr. Wooten reported:
(a) NCDOT: The Jackson County Chamber of Commerce has requested NCDOT to provide additional signage at Exit 103 where the road splits to Maggie Valley or Sylva.  The additional signage would provide the driver with information indicating that by using Hwy 74 one can travel to Cherokee.  Presently, the signage suggests that Cherokee can only be accessed by traveling through Maggie Valley.   The Chamber believes more people might use Hwy 74 to access Cherokee which could bring more travelers to Jackson County.  Letters of support were provided from the Jackson County Chamber of Commerce, the Chairman of the Jackson County Commissioners, and the Eastern Band of the Cherokee Indians.  The Town of Waynesville has been requested to support this request. 

(b) Neighbors in Need:  The financial report for the Neighbors in Need program states $3,709.50 was expended for the months of October and November 2011.   

(c) TWSA Annual Meeting:  December 13, 2012. 
(d) Noise Ordinance:  Gerald Green, Planning Director, has been requested to do additional research on noise ordinances that address barking dogs and to identify those with good enforcement rules.  If the noise ordinance or animal control ordinance are amended then there must be a method of enforcement.  Without a solid means of enforcement the ordinance loses it value.  Mr. Green was also requested to discuss this issue with Sheriff Ashe and Paula Carden, Health Dept. Director, and suggested that Mrs. Carden discuss the issue with the Board of Health since they are responsible for the animal control ordinance.  When Mr. Green has completed his research then his findings will be presented to Planning Board for a recommendation to the Commissioners. 

(e) Housing Department:  The housing department is primarily a federal program sponsored by HUD.  The County contributed approximately $70,000 per annum towards administration of the program. He met with officials of Mountain Projects about assuming the administrative responsibility for the Jackson County housing program.  A proposal will be submitted at the December 5th meeting for consideration.  

(f) Han House:  He met with Dr. Han on November 15th and advised him that it was the County’s intention to vacate the house at the end of the current lease which is March 31, 2012.  The rent is currently $3,276.08 per month plus utilities and maintenance.  If Mountain Projects assumes the housing program, then they will utilize the house for that purpose through March and we will also identify a new location for our Veteran’s Service Officer.

(g) Duke Energy Property:  Duke Energy has executed the contract. A survey, environmental assessment and title search are underway.  The transaction should be close by December 31, 2011.

(h) Green Energy Park:  During the weekend of November 12th, the administrative unit was broken into and two lap top computers and a digital camera were taken.  He suggested that all County buildings in out of the way locations be evaluated to consider better security measures since incidences like this one are a sign of the challenging economy.

(4) CONSENT AGENDA: Darlene Fox, Finance Director, presented the Finance and Tax Collector’s reports for October 2011. Revenue for the Planning Dept., Building Inspections and Environmental Health show an increase, but a decrease in the Register of Deeds. Three commercial and eight residential building permits were issued in October. 
Motion: Commissioner Cody moved to approve the Consent Agenda. Commissioner Jones seconded the Motion. Motion carried by unanimous vote. 
(5) ALBERT-CARLTON LIBRARY LEASE - FONTANA REGIONAL: The Lease is for the Albert-Carlton Community Library in Cashiers for the sum of One Dollar per year for a term of ten years. 
Motion: Commissioner Elders moved to approve the Lease. Commissioner Jones seconded the Motion. Motion carried by unanimous vote.

(6) GENEALOGICAL SOCIETY LEASE:  The Lease is for Rooms 102 and 103 in the Historic Jackson County Courthouse for a term of ten years. The rent, based on square footage, is $338.00 per month effective June 1, 2011. 

Motion: Commissioner Cody moved to approve the Lease. Commissioner Elders seconded the Motion. Motion carried by unanimous vote.
(7) ARTS COUNCIL LEASE:  The Lease is for Room 201 in the Historic Jackson County Courthouse for a term of ten years. The rent, based on square footage, is $206.00 per month effective June 1, 2011. 

Motion: Commissioner Jones moved to approve the Lease. Commissioner Cody seconded the Motion. Motion carried by unanimous vote.
(8) HISTORICAL ASSOC. LEASE:  The Lease is for Rooms 110 and 111 in the Historic Jackson County Courthouse for a term of ten years. The rent, based on square footage, is $385.00 per month effective June 1, 2011. 

Motion: Commissioner Elders moved to approve the Lease. Commissioner Cody seconded the Motion. Motion carried by unanimous vote.
(10) CASHIERS PROPERTY - RESOLUTION (R11-27): Mr. Wooten stated the two lots consist of a combined total .89 acres which the County purchased for $17,750 in the mid-1980’s as potential sites for pump stations. Recently, Brien Peterkin contacted him about purchasing the two lots. Subsequently, North Carolina Appraisal Co. appraised the property for $28,000. The reason for the low appraisal is that a designated trout stream cuts the lots in half plus utilities and there is very little usable space in the two lots. Mr. Peterkin submitted an offer to purchase the two lots for the sum of $28,000 and deposited $1,400 in earnest money. Since this is a negotiated offer, a notice of the offer must be published along with a description of the property, amount and terms of the offer for a period of 10 days for any upset bids, and if no upset bid is submitted, the County can proceed and close the transaction. The notice will be published in the Cashiers Crossroads Chronicle and The Sylva Herald. Pursuant to G. S. 160A-265 et. seq., the County is required to adopt a resolution concerning disposition of the public property. 
Motion: Commissioner Cowan moved to adopt the resolution. Commissioner Elders seconded the Motion. Motion carried by unanimous vote.
(11) SECONDARY ROADS PROGRAM RESOLUTION (R11-26): A public hearing was held on November 21 at 5:30 p.m.  Robert Stafford, who spoke at the public hearing, stated he had no objection to adoption of the resolution. 
Motion: Commissioner Cowan moved to adopt the resolution. Commissioner Jones seconded the Motion. Motion carried by unanimous vote.

(12) SUBDIVISION ORDINANCE AMENDMENTS: Gerald Green, Planning Director, stated the planning board unanimously recommended the amendments to the Subdivision Ordinance. The goals of the revisions include making the ordinance reflect the characteristics of the county, protect current and future property owners, assuring adequate access for emergency vehicles, providing some flexibility in the application of the standards, and establishing standards that permit development of property at a reasonable cost. He stated the major revisions are: 
(a) Private road standards: a range of road design and construction standards are proposed with the standards related to the number of homes/lots served by a road. The standards address right-of-way width, pavement width, road grading, road surfaces and maintenance of private roads. 
(b) Approval of deviations from standards: The proposed revisions permit the planning board to review and approve modifications to the standards as part of the subdivision plat review process. 

(c) Phasing of subdivisions: The time period for phasing of subdivision to increase from 3 years to 10 years. This revision recognizes the time required to obtain funding, construct infrastructure and sell lots in the current economic conditions. 

The recommended revisions also address a number of minor issues to ensure the consistency of the ordinance with the goals and characteristics of Jackson County. The guidelines stated in the NCDOT Subdivision Roads Minimum Construction Standards, as amended from time to time, must be followed if there is the future possibility of transferring road maintenance to NCDOT.
A Public Hearing was scheduled on December 5, 2011 at 1:30 p.m.

(13) CASHIERS DEVELOPMENT ORDINANCE AMENDMENTS: Gerald Green, Planning Director, stated the Cashiers Planning Council and the Planning Board recommend approval of adding two amendments to the ordinance: 
(a) Landscaping: landscaping of sites graded with no plans for development, i.e., planting a buffer along the property lines and planting of a permanent vegetative cover on all areas of the site on which grading and/or land disturbing activity has ceased for a period of thirty days. The intent is to assure that such sites do not contribute to the erosion and stormwater issues and do not become aesthetically unappealing. 
(b) Signage for temporary uses and events: The proposed amendment establishes standards for the size and location of signs while identifying the time period during which the sign could be maintained. The standards are the ones that have been used for signs for temporary uses and events – the amendment would just make these standards official.
A Public Hearing was scheduled on December 5, 2011 at 1:45 p.m.

INFORMAL COMMENTS BY PUBLIC:  
(a) Marie Leatherwood of Sylva stated she disagreed with changing road standards in the subdivision ordinance because DOT will not take over private roads and the current protective ordinances should be kept in place. She also stated that in order to continue to fund the county budget, citizens who least can afford it will have their taxes raised while citizens who own valuable property will have their taxes reduced. 
(b) Bob Stafford of Glenville requested that the name of the new recreation center be named “Cashiers-Glenville Recreation Center”. The names of both communities are used for the fire department and rescue squad. 
PRESS CONFERENCE
There being no further business, Commissioner Jones moved to adjourn the meeting. Commissioner Elders seconded the Motion. Motion carried and the meeting adjourned at 7:00 p.m.

Attest:                                                                      Approved:
____________________________                         ____________________________

Evelyn Baker, Clerk to Board

    
         W. J. Debnam, Chairman
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